Con 11

MM.



# NOTE OF LIAISON COMMITTEE MEETING ON 3 MARCH 1982

Present: Prime Minister

Lord President of the Council

Home Secretary

Chairman of the Party

Secretary of State for Scotland

Chief Secretary

Secretary of State for Employment

Mr Wakeham (Parliamentary Under Secretary of State

for Industry)

Mr Cropper (Conservative Research Department)

Prime Minister's Chief Press Secretary

Mr Lilley (Conservative Research Department)
Mr True (Conservative Research Department)

Mr Ward (Lord President of the Council's Office)

#### Law and Order

The Home Secretary introduced his paper on the presentation of Conservative policies on law and order. He said that the Government had fulfilled its electoral commitments, especially those concerned with improving the size of the police force, so that in many ways there was little left to do in major policy terms. The problem was that despite all the Government's efforts, the public perception was of a rising crime rate generally, a phenomenon at which the police themselves were confused. It was not helpful that there were arguments within the police service as to the most effective methods of policing. As to the incidence of crime, the most numerous offences could be broadly categorised as burglaries outside London and muggings - to which it had to be accepted that young West Indians made a disproportionate contribution - inside London. Crime statistics for the Metropolitan Police area, which were about to be released, were very bad. As he saw the position, what was now needed was a new police strategy and a new presentation of it. He was hopeful that research work now in hand would have fruitful results. There were no simple answers; corporal punishment was a dead end; and the public had to understand the complexity of the issues.



- 2. The following points were made in discussion:
  - a) Law and order was likely to be a key political issue at the next election, in some parts of the country overshadowing all other issues.
  - b) The presentational handling of crimes committed by young West Indians would need careful treatment, since it was important to foster good race relations.
  - c) The expanding prison population represented a very dangerous situation; it was increasing at an alarming rate and when it reached the figure of 45,000 it would be necessary to re-open the army camps. There was a major conflict of views between the penal reform lobby on the one hand and the general attitudes of the public, the police and the Conservative Party, on the other on the question of sentencing policy.
  - d) In Scotland the position was slightly different in that although muggings and similar offences were on the increase, the immigrant population was small. But in Scotland too the police, who had before recent manpower increases tended to blame manpower shortages for rising crime, were casting around for other reasons; notably what they saw as excessive leniency in sentencing policy, and in the granting of bail.
  - e) There was a risk of a dangerous alliance of interests between extreme leftwing organisations, elements of the immigrant communities and criminals. Civil disorders, particularly in London and Liverpool, could by no means be discounted in 1982 or 1983. It would be necessary both to have the operational capability to control any such disorders, and presentationally to deal convincingly with the causes. A particular problem was the disposition of the Government's opponents to lay the blame solely at the door of unemployment.



- f) There was some evidence of increasing reluctance on the part of juries to convict in circumstances where conviction appeared reasonable. It might be there was a reluctance on the part of juries containing a strong immigrant element to convict their own kind. This was bad for police morale. There were good grounds for seeking to change the rules on the composition of juries although this would be controversial both inside and outside Parliament and could not easily be contemplated until public opinion was strongly in favour of reform.
- The Conservative Party was always seen as the natural Party of law and order; but no government had it within its power to bring about a disciplined and orderly society. The Government must not be put in the position of taking the blame for every problem that arose in the law and order field, and it was necessary to emphasise the many other factors which had a bearing on the issue. Discipline at home and in the schools was a major factor; and generally fostering a greater sense of individual responsibility was both traditional to Conservative philosophy and relevant to standards of public behaviour. The Government should therefore seek at every opportunity to widen the law and order debate; both by pointing to those of its social policies which were also relevant, eg education, and to the fact that ultimately the public itself had to bear a share of responsibility for the preservation of law and order.
- h) Another issue which needed more emphasis than it had been given in the paper was the position of the victims of crime.
- i) In presenting the Government's policies on law and order it was important to keep in the public mind the Conservative Party's traditional respect for individual liberty.



- The Committee agreed that the paper was a valuable and comprehensive analysis of the issues raised in the presentation of Government policy on law and order; and that the Government could justly claim that with the measures it had taken to increase police effectiveness, and the introduction of the Criminal Justice Bill, it had fulfilled all its promises. But it had to be recognised that the trends in society were such that despite all the Government's efforts there could well be public perception of increasing crime. The public disappointment would be all the greater because of its identification of the Conservative Party with law and order. Presentationally it was important to stress all the positive steps the Government had taken. But it was equally important to stress the wider issues and to get over the message that a safe and orderly society could not be brought about by the Government alone and was the responsibility of every member of the public. The relevance of non-Home Office policies, eg those designed to promote better standards in schools, should constantly be stressed. At the same time it had to be recognised that in this field more than most particular problems were bound to arise unexpectedly which might cause great public concern, and to which the Government would have to respond as best it could.
- 4. It was agreed that the paper should be revised to take account of the points made in discussion. In particular it should highlight the Government's concern for the victims of crime. There should be some emphasis put on the virtue of personal ownership a capital owning democracy as a means of engendering a personal sense of responsibility. In the process of amendment, the first section of the paper should be revised so as to avoid giving the impression that the Government's presentational approach was based only on evidence from opinion polls, rather than on its deep concern for this issue. At an appropriate time there would be value in a major speech by the Prime Minister or the Home Secretary developing the themes set out in the paper and aimed in particular at widening the debate.



#### Economic presentation

- 5. The Committee considered a revised version of the paper on economic, employment and industrial policy presentation. The following points were made in discussion:
  - a) The section on new industries should be expanded; Mr Wakeham would provide Mr Lilley with appropriate material.
  - b) The paper should acknowledge that the private sector had indeed borne the brunt of the recession. More should be made of the point that to a large extent this was due to the demands of the public sector where the Government's efforts to achieve greater efficiency and economy should be highlighted. The closures of steel plants, for example, were tangible evidence of the Government's determination to slim down the public sector which was the reverse side of the coin of unemployment and the Government should not by shy about this. It should take as much credit as possible from its efforts to make the public sector face reality.
  - c) The paper should now be revised to take account of these points, and to remedy certain errors of transposition. It should then be circulated as soon as possible to all Ministers in advance of the Budget. For this purpose, Section III should of course be detatched, as appropriate only to the Liaison Committee.

#### Budget presentation

The Committee discussed measures to help presentation of the Budget. It was noted that the immediate follow up to the Budget announcement was primarily a matter for Treasury Ministers who had made appropriate arrangements. It would be valuable after the announcement to give a special Treasury briefing to selected back benchers; a personal briefing by the Chancellor had been arranged for Mr du Cann. It was important to present the Budget as a measure designed to help industry and thereby employment. It was noted that the Secretary of State for Industry was already preparing his presentation on these lines. Inevitably revalorisation of excise duties would be seen as offsetting any steps to index tax thresholds; this must not be allowed to distort press reporting, and the general public perception of overall Budget strategy. There had been much media comment on recent falls in oil prices; it was desirable to get over the message that these reductions were a benefit to industry which they could not expect to see duplicated in the Budget; industry could not have the same benefit twice.



It was agreed that there would be value in placing articles in the press by Ministers, with the aim of increasing public awareness of the Budget's purpose and its relevance to the economic strategy. It was also agreed that the anniversary of the letter by the 364 economists should be celebrated by an appropriate article by an economist sympathetic to Government policy; messrs Griffiths, Congdon and Harris were among the names mentioned. It was noted that Central Office had already arranged to give appropriate briefing material after the Budget to the Conservative candidate in Hillhead; it was further agreed that similar briefing would be required for all Conservative candidates in the local elections. It was noted that the Chancellor of the Exchequer was appearing on 'Question Time' in the week of the Budget; and it was agreed that whichever back bencher was to appear on 'Any Questions' should be properly briefed on Budget matters before the programme.

## Other business

- 8. In considering topics for the weekend which the Government might wish to emphasise, it was agreed that Budget speculation would overshadow everything else. It was noted that the Central Office briefing note was to be based on the Prime Minister's recent speech to the EEF. It would be desirable for the note to set recent oil price reductions in their proper context, as good news for industry and world trade and virtually equivalent to a tax reduction for industry.
- 9. It would be necessary for the Prime Minister, the Lord President and the Chairman of the Party to meet at 11.00 am the day after the Budget to review presentational arrangements. The next full meeting of the Committee would be deferred until Wednesday 17 March at 11.00 am, when the main item of business would be Mr Stanley's paper on housing policy.

1/w

## REPORT TO LIAISON COMMITTEE

## ON PRESENTATION OF

## CONSERVATIVE POLICIES ON LAW AND ORDER

## SECTION 1 - Public Perceptions

A short summary of public attitudes, as can be discerned from opinion surveys, is attempted first. This is obviously based on surveys of all-Party opinion, and should be read as such; as is shown in para. 5 there is some groundswell of opinion in our own Party which is different from that among supporters of other Parties. (The main sources are Tracking Surveys; Gallup "Law and Order" August 1981; MORI, "Attitudes to Police", August 1981; ORC, December 1981; NOP, Police, November 1981; Marplan, January 1982; Gallup, December 1981.)

- 1. Law and order is generally an important secondary issue, rather than a persistent determining factor in voting intention. It does inevitably become exceptionally important at unforeseeable times of crisis (e.g. riots, aftermath of publicity given to peculiarly serious offence).
  - 2. It is likely even at normal times that opinion polls may understate the potential 'negative' impact of criminal activity. Each instance of private grief (e.g. a mugging or a burglary among family and friends) or private anxiety (e.g. the reading of an alarming report in a local newspaper) may raise law and order to a higher level of salience on the individual level.
- 3. There are apparent differences in perception between Scotlandand England and Wales. More people in England and Wales appear to regard further improvements in law and order as important.
- 4. The Conservative Party is seen as more likely than any other to be effective on this issue.
- 5. The problem of Law and Order is far more important to Conservative supporters, or potential supporters, than those presently committed to the Labour Party. There is evidence, however, that it is seen as an influential second-rank issue by supporters of the Alliance, particularly those disposed to return to Conservative allegiance if circumstances change.
- 6. Although Marplan, January 1982, showed a majority who thought the Government unsuccessful on law and order in 1981, the generally more reliable Gallup, December 1981, and other polls, demonstrate

-2that somewhat more approve than disapprove of the overall record. Approval on law and order is normally stronger than on any other issue, although margins of approval are less substantial than at times in the past. Almost all people believe crime is increasing in the UK; the 7. vast majority, even in the aftermath of the riots, saw this as a problem common to all countries. It would be worthwhile to continue to emphasize this point, provided it is not allowed to appear a plea of impotence. The vast majority of the population (more than four in five) 8. have confidence in the police. There is overwhelming support for the 'bobby on the beat'. Most see the Conservative Government as having supported the police. Some poll evidence (MORI August 1981, NOP November 1981) suggests that a significant proportion of the population (between a fifth and a quarter) have had their confidence in the police reduced in recent years. This is more marked among young people, and, to some extent, middle class groups. One cannot neglect the impact of insensitive behaviour by some young constables, and the 'dripfeed' effect of the excessive prominence given in the liberal media to individual cases of presumed or actual wrongdoing by the police. 9. Coloured people - particularly youths - are seen as proportionately more likely to be involved in crime. 10. After the riots particular attention was directed to the 'causes' of crime. Among the leading causes named as 'fairly important' or 'very important' in Gallup, August 1981, which had been regarded as equally, or almost as, important in earlier surveys, were: breakdown in respect for authority and law (91%), bad example set by <u>parents</u> (88%), <u>laws too lenient</u> (80%), <u>violence in television</u> entertainment (67%). The leading causes, which had seemed significantly less important before the riots, or where there was no previous evidence were: unemployment (90%), lack of discipline in schools (81%), media coverage of crime (75%), poverty (73%), and racial conflict (66%). Clearly many of these perceived causes go far beyond Home Office areas of responsibility. Combatting them must be part of a more general Conservative reassertion of the need to respect authority and maintain order. 11. Direct experience of crime is limited. Most perceptions are second-hand. In Gallup, August 1981, two-thirds of those questioned (more than in 1980) said there was no area in their locality where they would be afraid to walk at night. One-third expressed fears, however. (Polls do not reflect evident fears which are felt in certain localities.) Again, last August, almost two-thirds of those questioned said that neither they, nor those close to them, had been victims of crime in recent years. Overwhelmingly, the most common experience was burglary - experienced or known of, as having happened to closest family

-3and friends, by a quarter of those questioned. The majority of people believe that the individual is responsible entirely or in part for law-breaking, rather than that environ-mental factors in society are responsible. Even after the riots less than a fifth thought the environment made people commit crime: only a fifth thought the environment partly to blame. 13. Very few people believe prison sentences as a whole to be too long; a significant majority think them too short for some crimes. Reclamation/treatment is thought to be the first purpose of 14. sentencing by a comparatively small number of people. A mixture of retribution and deterrence is supported by a significant majority. There is significant majority acceptance of the idea of non-15. custodial sentences for petty offenders. 16. A majority say they would support the return of corporal punishment. A majority see capital punishment as a deterrent. More than two-thirds of those questioned in Gallup, August 1981, would support it for murder of policemen or army personnel, for terrorist murder, for murder 'for the fun of it', and murder after rape. The majority do not believe that capital punishment will be brought back. The Conservative Party is seen as by far the 18. most likely to restore it; almost no-one believes either the Liberals or Social Democrats would do so. SECTION 2 - Public Perceptions and Party presentation There is much that is encouraging in recorded attitudes: - Conservatives are by far the leading party on this issue. - There is more approval for this aspect of the record than others. - There is strong support for the police, to whom we have given firm backing. - There is an emphatic anti-liberal majority supporting strong policies on serious crime. - There is recognition that problems are far-reaching and international, theoretically therefore not immediately

-4susceptible to Government action. - There is more generally an emphasis on individual responsibility for crime, tempered by some concern over unemployment and depressed living standards in some areas. - There is acceptance of the idea of non-custodial sentences for petty offenders, together with an insistence on long sentences for serious crime. 2. All these attitudes are in line with the Conservative approach. 3. Some perceptions are less encouraging: There is less conviction than there has been in the past, though there is still a majority belief, that the Government's record has been successful. - This should be fiercely countered. The Party cannot afford to lose a positive advantage on a 'Conservative' issue. This year in England and Wales, the passage of the Criminal Justice Bill, a crucially important reform in the law, provides a clear opportunity for a campaign to demonstrate how, with this final measure, we have fully implemented our Election promises. We can exploit it also as an opportunity to make more widely known the details of our record. Among the main components of the Bill which should carry most support are the revision of law on the sentencing of young offenders, better regulations for compensating the victims of crime, and the increase in parental responsibility for the wrong-doing of their children. (ii) There is a feeling that crime is still on the increase. - The crime figures are worsening. Paradoxically, effective policing, which becomes aware of more crimes, can contribute to this. But the existence of this sentiment means that. we must stress the international scale of the problem, and set crime in its broader context of social discipline. There is a responsibility for <u>everyone</u> in society to help the police, report crime, criticise and, in appropriate cases, punish infringements of proper standards by children and adults. A national campaign along His line might be considered to emphasise these points, and deflect the idea that Government alone has the responsibility. Even 'community policing' should mean policing which has active community assistance, not policing designed to win favour with a passive community. (iii) There is concern about the prevalence of law-breaking among some young blacks. - This implies that we should be candid about this problem and be seen to state clearly to members of the black community the dangers of any such trend, and our unwillingness to tolerate it. We must not allow a suspicion to grow that the law is applied less firmly to minority communities.

-5-(iv) There is some feeling that unemployment and social deprivation are factors contributing to crime. - This sentiment will obviously be lessened by perceived economic recovery although high unemployment will remain a problem. In countering it therefore we must stress the popular theme of individual responsibility for criminal action. No plea of deprivation can excuse criminal activity, We should seek to emphasise also in any debates those perceived causes of crime which are more helpful to us. (v) There is widespread sentiment for capital and for corporal punishment, on which we cannot deliver. At times we will be forced to confront these issues in public. - This implies that we should cause a coherent case against judicial corporal punishment to be developed, as may be possible during the passage of the Criminal Justice Bill. - It implies that we should emphasise the Parliamentary position on capital punishment. This argument must not become personalized. Some of the complicating factors surrounding the reintroduction of capital punishment might be more heavily stressed. SECTION 3 - The Record Marketing our record effectively will be the most forceful response to criticism. There are differences, however, in the criminal justice systems in England and Wales, and in Scotland. (i) In England - A policy of support for the <u>police</u> has raised the strength to record levels, attracted high quality recruits, retained experienced officers, improved morale and equipment. We have given unique treatment to their pay, in direct contrast to the Labour Party. Training methods are constantly being improved; more 'bobbies' are back on the beat. - Prison administration has been reformed; we have ended an era of neglect of the prisons; there is a major building programme, involving eight new prisons, the first for many years. - The 'short, sharp shock' regime is operating in detention centres. - We have greatly increased the number of attendance centres. - We have supported senior judicial calls for heavy deterrent sentences for crimes of violence. - We have widened the range of penalties available to the courts. - We are introducing a comprehensive reform of the law on young offenders. - There will be tougher sanctions against parents of young offenders.

importance of respect for the authority of the law. Policies designed to promote discipline and self-discipline in society command widespread support. Our policies on law and order are critically important. But the law and order services are mainly concerned with limiting the damage that delinquency can inflict on society, and with deterring those who are disposed to crime.

There are many other Government Departments whose work is equally important in this respect. We need to restrict the growth of delinquency from an early age. We need to provide more people with the sense of responsibility that comes from having a tangible stake in society. Therefore as part of the theme of promoting a disciplined and responsible society, we must stress, alongside our law and order programme, policies such as:

- The development of better standards and effective discipline in schools. Potential delinquents can frequently be identified at an early age.
- The strengthening of family life and the restoration of a wider sense of parental responsibility.
- The rebuilding of inner city life.
- The promotion of discipline in the workplace to which our trade union reforms can make such an important contribution.
- The widening of ownership in society through housing policies, employee share ownership, and incentives to save.

By insisting on the maintenance of the authority of the law, we can reassure those whose great wish it is to preserve the stability of society and to enjoy that most basic freedom, to go about their business without fear of interference by those who defy the law. The traditional Conservative approach should highlight these themes. We should make it clear that the individual wrongdoer must in the general interest be held responsible for his actions. We should establish the equation between indiscipline and ultimate instability.

Cost, in financial terms - from the extra price on items in shops because of shoplifting, through to the immense expense of maintaining police, courts and prisons; cost, too, in personal terms - in individual fear and suffering. In this connection we should further publicise the importance we attach to the victims of crime, the support we have given to victims! support schemes, improvements in criminal injuries compensation, and the insistence, in the Criminal Justice Bill, that compensation for victims should come first in sentencing, before any other call on the resources of an offender

We must embrace the community more directly in the upholding of the law. The Home Secretary is rightly stressing this theme in his remarks on policing. In crime prevention and crime detection a civilian population that is properly informed, interested and concerned about crime can be as effective as a large number of extra police at far less cost. The principle that it is the citizen's duty to help — just as the Government tries to help — those impartial forces that uphold the law is essential to a free society. Without Government backing and without positive — not apathetic — popular support the forces of law and order would be hamstrung. In this context it would be worthwhile also to consider developing — as has been done in Scotland — a campaign to recruit more special constrables, so that the police, expensive crime—fighting weapons, can be left more free to concentrate on their most essential duties.

9. There is every reason to be proud of the Conservative record, every reason to expect that it is possible to extend once more the margin of approval of our performance. There will inevitably be moments of crisis and of public disquiet. The issue will always be overshadowed by the great economic considerations. But, actively projected by the Party as a whole, our policies can continue to be an important, and distinctly Conservative, factor in binding to us our support.

2.3. 1982